Council Meeting

February 12, 2013
Chancellor Center
President Robert Walker called the regular semi-monthly meeting of Newtown Borough Council to order at 7:00 P.M. on Tuesday, February 12, 2013.  Mr. Walker asked those in attendance to join him in a moment of silence, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
Present:  Councillors Burke, King, Machion, Walker and Warren; Mayor Dennis O’Brien, Solicitor William Bolla and Engineer Mario Canales.  Councillor Auerweck was excused.
Mayor’s Report – Dennis O’Brien
· Police Report for January 2013
Mayor O’Brien presented the Police Report for January 2013 and, in addition, he reported that the Police Committee interviewed two potential part-time police officers.
Hiring of Part Time Police Officers
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Machion, seconded by Councillor Burke, and carried unanimously, to follow the recommendation of Mayor O’Brien and Chief Anthony C. Wojciechowski and hire, at will, Joseph Carcaci, as a non-civil service part time police officer, subject to the day-to-day supervision of Chief Wojciechowski or the officer in charge in the absence of Chief Wojciechowski, at a starting salary of $18.00 per hour, effective  February 13, 2013.   
Joseph Carcaci is 48 years old, married, and a resident of Newtown.  Mr. Carcaci attended Council Rock High School in Newtown PA where he graduated in 1983.  Mr. Carcaci was in the United States Marine Corp reserves and attended the Pennsylvania State Police academy in 1987.  Mr. Carcaci is a retired Pennsylvania State Police Trooper with the Fugitive Apprehension Unit.   

· A motion was duly made by Councillor Machion, seconded by Councillor King, and carried unanimously, to follow the recommendation of Mayor O’Brien and Chief Anthony C. Wojciechowski and hire, at will, Michael McAllister, as a non-civil service part time police officer, subject to the day-to-day supervision of Chief Wojciechowski or the officer in charge in the absence of Chief Wojciechowski, at a starting salary of $17.50 per hour, effective February 13, 2013.   
Michael McAllister is 26 years old, single, and a resident of Yardley PA. Mr. McAllister attended Council Rock High School in Newtown PA where he graduated in 2004. Mr. McAllister attended Shippensburg University where he graduated with a Bachelor in Science degree in 2008. Mr. McAllister received his Act 120 training at Delaware County Police Academy where he graduated in December 2010. Mr. McAllister is presently employed by the Colwyn Borough Police Department.

Mayor O’Brien recognized Borough resident Paul Mezey, producer of Beasts of the Southern Wild, an Academy award nominated film.  Mayor O’Brien also reminded the public that the Newtown Movie Theater would hold an “Oscar” night event on February 24, 2013, with proceeds to benefit the theater.
Amendments to the Agenda
There were no amendments to the agenda.
Public to be Heard
Paul Salvatore thanked the community for their participation in the Holiday Angel Tree project and thanked the businesses who supported Newtown’s First Night event and those who attended.  D.A.R.E. will receive $350 from the raffle. Mr. Salvatore said that there are plans to hold First Night again next year.
Certificates of Appropriateness – Robert King

· A motion was duly made by Councillor King, seconded by Councillor Warren, and carried unanimously, to follow the recommendation of the Historic Architectural Review Board and direct President of Council to sign the following Certificates of Appropriateness, thereby approving the historical appropriateness of the application, with final approval by the Code Enforcement Officer.
COA 2013-001-H
Residents John Fraher & Monica Ettori, 222 S. Chancellor Street

The applicants were seeking a Certificate of Appropriateness for an addition and exterior renovations, noting that the trim on the rear addition would be Azek or wood, the windows would be wood or aluminum clad simulated lite units, and the metal Bilco door would be a single unit.
Steeple View LP Preliminary/Final Sub-Division/Land Development
Attorney Tim Duffy, representing Steeple View LP, introduced the engineers and one of the architects for the project to provide an overview of the development.  The application is for the redevelopment of the former Stockburger car dealership site on South State Street.  Plans are to reconfigure five existing parcels into three parcels, with lot #1 being the location of the new wine and beer store, lots #2 and #3 used for parking.  The upper two floors above the beverage store will be apartments.  All access to the store will be from the rear of the building.  There will be underground stormwater management in conjunction with a surface rain garden to handle the post development stormwater run-off from Lot #1.  The developer plans to convert Penn Street into a one-way only street, with blanket easements provided to the public and/or businesses that currently use Penn Street, with permission to circulate through the site.  The developer and architects have worked with HARB to design the building to blend in with the surrounding Borough and to break the massing of what could have been a very large building.  
Engineer Mario Canales noted that of his thirty-five comments on the proposed plan, the applicant accepted thirty-four of the comments as “will comply.”  With regard to the waiver requests, Mr. Canales agreed with those requests and recommended that Council grant those waivers.  The remaining issue in question pertains to attempts to save a large Sycamore tree on the property.  An arborist and Engineer Canales suggested additional ways to help save the tree.  Mr. Duffy noted that the cost to implement those measures would more than double the cost to preserve the tree.  The developer is willing to post the escrow fee of $6300, but asks that they have three growing seasons to, hopefully, save the tree.  If they were unsuccessful, then the Borough would retain the $6300.  However, the Borough would return the escrow to the developer, if the tree survives. Mr. King asked about the proposed rain garden and Mr. Canales explained that it would capture the parking lot run-off and infiltrate the ground.  In response to Mr. Warren’s question about shade trees along Drive A, Mr. Canales said that shade trees are required along public streets, but Drive A is not a public street at this point.  Mr. Canales felt Council could defer the issue until the remainder of the project is developed and Mr. Bolla agreed that Council could address the issue of the trees on Drive A as a condition of that approval.
In reference to the Shade Tree Commission’s review of the Drive A trees, Ted Schmidt said that he did not understand the distinction between a drive and a street and he asked for the rationale for defining them.  The Solicitor responded that the language in the existing Shade Tree Ordinance only requires trees along public streets and Drive A would not be dedicated to the Borough at this time; therefore, it would be a private street. 
Mr. King voiced concern about the Preliminary/Final approval because of the uncertainty of the status of the State Store.  Many of the variances for the property were approved based on requirements of the Liquor Control Board and Mr. King felt that if the State Store would not be occupying the space then Council should reconsider the approval.  Although not under the purview of HARB, Mr. King was worried about the massing of the building and the appearance of the backside of the structure. 
Mr. Warren asked about Council giving a Preliminary/Final approval, rather than having individual approvals.  The Solicitor noted that it is common to have a combined approval when the municipal reviewers feel that there has been adequate oversight in the process.  In response to Mr. Warren’s question about safeguards for use of the space if the State Stores privatize, Mr. Bolla stated that the zoning ordinance still applies and a business would only be permitted uses by right, special exception or conditional use unless they applied to the Zoning Hearing Board for variances. 
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Burke, seconded by Councillor Machion, and carried 4-1, with Councillor King voting nay, for Newtown Borough to approve the Preliminary/Final Sub-Division/Land Development Plan for Steeple View LP, the applicant, for 5 tax map parcels, resulting in the consolidation of those parcels into three tax map parcels, for the plan entitled Preliminary/Final Sub-Division/Land Development for Steeple View LP, new Wine and Spirits Shop, dated October 5, 2012,  last revised January 18, 2013, consisting of 22 sheets prepared by Gilmore & Associates and will be referred to hereafter as the Plan and subject to all items outlined by the Solicitor in his letter and attached to these minutes.
The Solicitor outlined all waivers and conditions in his Preliminary/Final approval letter, which is attached to the minutes.  
Presentation of Minutes
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Burke, seconded by Councillor King, and carried unanimously, to approve the  January 2, 2013, Council Work Session minutes.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Burke, seconded by Councillor Machion, and carried unanimously, to approve the January 8, 2013, Council Meeting minutes.
COMMITTEE REPORT
Budget & Finance – Robert Walker & Charles Machion
Consolidated Report

· A motion was duly made by Councillor Machion, seconded by Councillor Burke, and carried unanimously, to accept, subject to audit, the consolidated expenditure report for the month of January 2013 totaling $95,284.68. 
Personnel Committee – John Burke
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Burke, seconded by Councillor Machion, and carried unanimously, to appoint David Bryk to fill an unexpired 1-year term on the Planning Commission through December 31, 2013.  
Solicitor’s Report – William Bolla
Solicitor Bolla noted that the proposed ordinance was duly advertised and the ordinance filed with the Bucks County Law Library.  He then opened the public hearing on the ordinance.  Hearing no comments from the public, Council made the following motion:
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor Burke, and carried unanimously, to adopt Ordinance #733 related to maintenance of properties with regard to cutting of grass, weeds or other vegetation and providing for remedial action by the Borough in specified situations.
Old Business
· Newtown Corporation – John Burke & Perry Warren
Mr. Burke spoke with Newtown Township Supervisor Chairman Mike Gallagher regarding the status of the Newtown Corporation.  Mr. Burke said that it looks like the Borough is going in the same direction as Newtown Township in dissolving the Newtown Corporation.  Mr. Bolla will meet with the Township Solicitor to make the necessary arrangements for the dissolution.

New Business
Mr. Walker reaffirmed the appointments of Solicitor William Bolla of McNamara, Bolla & Panzer; the Engineer, Pickering, Corts & Summerson and Keystone Municipal Services, L.L.C. to handle building inspections, code enforcement and plan reviews.
Mr. Machion reported that he and Mr. Walker would be meeting with Senator McIlhinney to discuss the Senator’s assistance in meeting some of the Borough’s needs.
Public to be Heard 
There was no one from the public who wished to be heard.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:21 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,
Marcia M. Scull

Borough Secretary
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